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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

RESEARCH DIVISION

RULES REDISTRICTING COMMITTEE MINUES
March 15, 2011

3:00 p.m.

City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lee (Chair), Shad, Bishop, Crescimbeni and Yarborough
Excused:  Council Members Joost and Clark

Guests: Council Members Redman and Dick Brown

Cindy Laquidara, Steve Rohan and Peggy Sidman - Office of General Counsel; Bill Killingsworth – Department of Planning and Development; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy - Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Stephens - Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements - Council Research Division; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Scott Wilson, Tiffany Hager and BeLinda Peeples - ECAs
The meeting was called to order at 3:06 p.m.

Chairwoman Lee emphasized the vital importance of the task of redistricting and the necessity of the committee members being ready and willing to attend meetings and transact the business of the committee in order to accomplish the task by the deadline imposed by the City Charter.  Full and timely participation is requested.
General Counsel Cindy Laquidara gave an overview of the current state of redistricting law.  The fundamental obligation under the U.S. Constitution is to craft districts that are as close to equal in population as is possible in order to adhere to the “one person, one vote” standard.  While meeting this fundamental obligation, a redistricting body must also be cognizant of other legitimately recognized factors such as the effect of a redistricting plan upon minority group representation.  The effects upon minority groups must be considered regardless of whether the effects are intentional or unintentional, and whether they unduly favor or hinder the opportunity of a minority group to secure the election of their candidate of choice.  The at-large residence areas will also need to be adjusted to ensure equality of population.  Ms. Laquidara will advise the committee throughout its process in order to make sure that all necessary factors are considered and a proper record of deliberation and findings created to ensure the defensibility of the final plan should it be challenged.
Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth stated that the U.S. Census Bureau has announced that the redistricting data for local governments is being released over time. The TIGER file base maps have been released for all 50 states and the detailed population data is currently being released state-by-state over the course of several weeks.  The Florida data is due to be released next week.  When the data is received the Planning Department can plug it into the maps and begin comparing the 2010 population of the existing districts to see which districts need to grow and which need to shrink to meet the equal population test.

The committee discussed whether to utilize an outside consultant or a City agency to process the data and produce maps for the committee to consider.  Ms. Laquidara stated that the City has qualified personnel with the latest computer technology in the Planning Department and Supervisor of Elections office and she is therefore comfortable with the level of expertise that City agencies can bring to bear on the task.  Should that be the committee’s decision she would be able to confidently defend the process and outcome against any challenges.  If the choice is made to utilize the Planning Department it would also be possible to bring on a consultant toward the end of the process to perform a specific task or verify some particular information as an adjunct to the work already performed by the City.

Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland stated that his office can provide all the necessary information on voter registration and historical voting patterns that the committee may need.  His office’s primary interest is in getting the voting precincts properly drawn since those precincts are based on City Council districts.  Mr. Holland noted that the computer technology available today to analyze and manipulate data and to produce maps is vastly superior to what was available even 10 years ago when he was on the Council and involved in redistricting, so from a technological perspective the task should be much easier and more accurate this time.  He also noted that at the state level there is a requirement that when any state representative or senator proposes to make a change to a redistricting map, that change must be analyzed for its effects on all other districts.  This is an important factor to keep in mind, as each change on one edge of district causes other boundaries to shift and may impact multiple districts.
Staff was asked to research what the redistricting process cost in 1980, 1990 and 2000 when private consultants were utilized.  
The committee discussed the time frame for the project.  The City Charter requires that the task be completed and a redistricting plan adopted by Council within 8 months of the date of the certification of the census data by the Census Bureau.  Assuming that certification takes place next week, the plan would need to be completed by the third week of November or the matter would be turned over to the circuit court to draw a plan.  Peggy Sidman and Jeff Clements have charted the timeline required by the Charter and Ordinance Code and find that it is possible to complete the task by the end of June, although it is a tight timeline and will require a great deal of concerted effort and good timing. The new council members taking office in July would not be affected by the new plan since it does not take effect for the City Council until the next election taking place 9 months or more following the effective date of the ordinance, which would be the 2015 election cycle.
In response to a question about the state of the law regarding the protection of incumbents in the redistricting process, Ms. Laquidara referred to her memo of January 31, 2011 and stated that incumbency is a factor that may be legitimately considered, but protection of incumbents is not required.  It is one factor on a checklist of factors that must be considered in relation to how the plan was produced.  The discussion needs to be had on the record.  Chairwoman Lee noted that the recently approved state constitutional amendments relating to redistricting of federal and state legislative districts do not apply to Jacksonville’s redistricting process.

Council Member Crescimbeni said that in the course of his campaigning around the City for his at-large seat, he has heard a considerable amount of discontent among voters with the current council districts and he believes the incoming council members will want to weigh in on the plan.

Peggy Sidman reminded the committee that the Government in the Sunshine law applies to the redistricting process as it does to all other public business.  Committee members need to be cognizant of the requirement to do the committee’s work in noticed meetings and to refrain from using staff as intermediaries to convey information in a way that would violate the Sunshine Law.
Chairwoman Lee suggested that the committee schedule its next meeting after the census data has been released and the Planning Department has had time to plot the new population numbers to the current districts.  Then the committee will have an idea of how much and where the districts are out of balance and where changes need to be made.  Staff was asked to provide copies of the information packet distributed at the December meeting between Council President Webb and Chairwoman Lee to all the committee members.
Bill Killingsworth stated that the July 1 deadline is extremely aggressive and the plan consultant – be it the Planning Department or a private consultant – will need very clear directions from the committee at the earliest possible date as to how it wants the districts to be drawn so that mapping work can begin.

In response to a question from Council Member Brown about whether the committee had considered exploring the use of a private sector consultant and whether an RFP would be needed to hire such a consultant, Ms. Laquidara stated that the committee would not necessarily have to issue an RFP and could do a sole-source hiring process if it felt that a consultant’s services were necessary.
There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 4:01 p.m.
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